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Dear Friends of the Botanic Park,

Everything seems late this season, including this newsletter 
which normally hits your mailboxes by May.  The Park of 
course opened late due to this year’s heavy snowpack and 
the gates construction project.  And of course, construction is 
always delayed too!  But the final product was well worth the 
wait.  The new gates combined with the massive spring clean 
up the gardeners did while the Park was still closed made for 
possibly the best-looking opening day in the Park’s history!  If 
you haven’t had a chance to visit yet this season, I encourage 
you to take some time to “stop and smell the roses.”  I’m 
humbled and honored to have the privilege of working in such 
a beautiful and serene place every day.  

I’d like to thank all who donated to our capital project, the new 
entrances.  In less than a year we raised $455,000 thanks 
to our donors.  Everyone is recognized on our website and 
once we determine our campaign is completely funded, we 
will create a brass relief plaque that will be installed on one 
of the new columns.  People are in awe of the difference 
these entrances have made.  They match the beauty of what 
you see inside.  When our Co-Founder Bob Enever looked at 
the entrances with me for the first time he said, “Jennifer, 
this place looks important.”  I said, “yes, Bob, this place IS 
important!”  Thank you to all who made this project possible.

Speaking of our founders, it is with a heavy heart that I share 
with you Audrey Enever passed away in March.  Audrey 
suffered a stroke in 2021.  She is remembered for her great 
leadership and love of gardening and plants.  The Botanic Park 
truly would not be what it is today without Audrey’s vision, 
dedication, and hard work.  I will manage the Park always 
keeping in mind, “what would Audrey do?” Please join the 
Botanic Park and Audrey’s family to celebrate her life on  
June 25 at 4 pm on The Green.  Everyone is welcome.

On top of the beautiful 
gardens and plants, this 
season brings back all 
your favorite programs 
and events, found inside 
in our Calendar of Events.  
I encourage you to take 
advantage of the programs 
and events we host with 
our community partners.  
Don’t forget to bring family 
and friends when they 
are in town too!  A new 
program this year is The 
Garden Conservancy’s Open Days program.  The Botanic Park 
was asked to participate in this program with The Garden 
Conservancy, a national organization that promotes gardening 
and garden-based tourism.  Gardens in Colorado have not been 
a part of this since 2018.  Routt County is the mountain region 
that is being featured this season.  Learn more inside and get 
your tickets.  Proceeds support the Botanic Park too.

I hope to see you in the gardens this season.  If we haven’t 
met, please stop by the office and say hello.  I truly enjoy 
meeting and getting to know our members, donors, and 
volunteers.  

With Gratitude,

Jennifer MacNeil 
Executive Director



CALENDAR OF EVENTS
Social Gardening*

Wednesdays, 9 am.  Meet at the Shed.

Yoga on the Green 
Tuesdays, Thursdays, and Saturdays 9 to 10 am.   

On The Green.  Suggested donation

Stories in the Garden
Fridays beginning June 9, 10:30 am in the  

Children’s Garden.  Free.

Guided Walking Tours*
Fridays & Sundays 10 am. Meet at the  

Emerald Park Entrance.  Free

Music on the Green 
Wednesdays, June 28 - August 16 at 10 am.   

On The Green.  Free.

Lulie’s Wildflowers and Watercolors
June 13, July 18, August 8 10:30 am.   

Meet on The Green.  Free

Passport Through the Botanic Park.
June 17.  4:30 pm.  Tickets are sold out.

Celebration of Life for Audrey Enever
Sunday, June 25, 4 pm.  On the Green.  

Everyone is welcome.

The Garden Conservancy Open Days
Saturday, July 8

Visit five unique Routt County gardens.
Purchase ticket at  

https://www.yampariverbotanicpark.org/ 
programs-and-events/

Piknik Theatre on the Green
July 30 & 31, August 1-3, 7-19 6 pm.   

On The Green.  Free

Annual Meeting & Celebration
A Members Only event, by invitation only.  

 September 17.  5 pm.  

Fall Bulb Benefit 
Sponsored by Mountain Valley Bank
October 5-7.  Trillium House Patio.

*Sign-up Requested
https://signup.zone/yrbp-volunteers &  
https://signup. zone/yrbp-programs

My wife, Tresa, and I love the Botanic 
Park.  While we greatly enjoy the 
magnificent gardens, we are usually 
looking up … with binoculars.  Tresa 
and I have found that the Park is 
an excellent place to find a great variety of birds.  Tresa 
has recorded seeing 96 different species of birds in and 
adjacent to the Park. Birds are inextricably related to plants 
for feeding, roosting and nesting opportunities.  The Park 
includes a great mixture of tall trees, mid-level bushes, 
lower-level plants, grassy areas, water features, and of 
course, flowers.  This mixture provides fabulous feeding and 
nesting opportunities for many species of birds. Some birds 
feed on parts of the plants themselves including flowers, 
berries and other fruit.  Others feed on the many insects 
and other invertebrates that live on and around the plants.  

Many of the birds provide services to the plants.  Some 
serve as pollinators.  When they poke their bills into flowers 
to gather nectar or bugs, they frequently get pollen on their 
faces that is then transferred to another flower.  When 
birds eat berries and other fruit, some of the seeds from 
the fruit are then dispersed in the birds’ droppings, thus 
helping to propagate the plants.

One of my favorite species in the Park is the Broad-tailed 
Hummingbird.  This gorgeous little gem can often be seen 
zipping around among the flowers.  Hummingbirds have 
the unique ability to hover and fly not only forwards, but 
backwards and sideways.  The male Broad-tail makes a 
high-pitched trill that sounds a bit like a referee’s whistle. 
This sound is created by the air passing over some very 
specialized feathers and is unique to the male of this 
species.  Hummingbird nests are made of spider silk and 
bits of leaves and lichen.  On a couple of occasions, I have 
been fortunate enough to video hummingbirds building 
their nests in and near the Park.

The next time you visit the Park, take a few minutes to 
observe the birds that are enjoying it with you.

Echinacea angustifolia has become a staple 
perennial in gardens because of its beautiful color, 

unique cone shape, and popularity among pollinators. 
The word Echinacea is derived from the Greek word ‘ekhinos’, 
translating to hedgehog or sea-urchin; appropriately named 
when observing the soft spikes found at the center of the 
flower. Echinacea angustifolia has a more conical shape and 
narrower leaves than the Purple Coneflower.

Echinacea angustifolia is native to North America and has a 
range spanning from central Canada down to the central and 
southern United States. Found in dry prairies, grasslands, 
and open wooded areas, its adaptability to heat, drought, and 
poor soil makes it a great option for any gardener here in 
Routt County.

However, its popularity came long before its ornamental uses: it 
is a frequently used plant medicine amongst Native American 
Plains tribes. Though its first formal documentation wasn’t until 

the 19th century, most of the medicinal knowledge of this plant 
come from North American Indigenous peoples. Echinacea 
angustifolia produces many beneficial bioactive compounds 
that help to stimulate the immune system. Extracts of this 
plant have been shown to inhibit the production of Nitric 
Oxide, a compound that causes inflammation. The popularity 
of this plant continued to grow when homeopaths brought 
it to Europe at the beginning of the 20th century. Early 
publications listed its uses from insect bites and eczema to 
colds and typhoid.

These beautiful midsummer bloomers are a can’t miss here 
at the Botanic Park. Come by and observe them to see for 
yourself why pollinators and people love them.

By: Madeline Perigaut, 
Assistant Horticulturist

PLANT SPOTLIGHT
BLACK SAMSON ECHINACEA
ECHINACEA ANGUSTIFOLIA

By David Moulton,
Local Birder

BIRDS IN THE PARK

If you have taken a walk through the Park 
this spring, you may have noticed that the 

Park seems quite a bit more colorful at this time 
of year than usual. This is directly due to the major bulb 
planting effort we put forth last fall, bringing hundreds of new 
flowering bulbs into the gardens! The many new varieties of 
tulips are particularly spectacular. We are grateful for the 
opportunity to display such a wide array of showy tulips, 
which are protected from wildlife.

Our summer 2022 garden renovations of the Blue, Purple, 
and Corner Gardens have weathered the winter with gusto, 
pushing forth new growth. We are especially excited to see 
the Mecanopsis ‘Lingholm’ and ‘Betonicifolia’ (Prickly Blue 
Poppies) blooming! These plants were shipped to us from 
Alaska last fall during their dormancy. Keep an eye out for 
their large light blue blooms in the Blue Garden.

The Annuals Garden is now chock full of warm colored annuals 
such as calibrachoas, gerberas, and orange angelonias. We 
have many folks to thank for making this garden possible 
year after year. Tagawa Greenhouses generously donates the 
plugs to the Park, while SOROCO High School’s horticulture 
students grow them to maturity over the winter in their 
greenhouse. Last, but not least, we are always grateful for 
the volunteers that help get these plants into the ground!

If you are one of the many 
visitors who loves to gawk at the 
beautiful Crevice Garden, you are 
in luck! We plan to install a new 
crevice garden at the top of the 
Waterwise Garden this summer. 
Ryan Keating, who constructed 
the original Crevice Garden, will 
install the new rock work that will provide 
a space where we can showcase a variety of waterwise plants 
that weather the harsh climate of the southern Rockies.

Our beloved Windigo Garden will also be seeing improvements 
this season, with a fresh supply of soil amendment, and 
an increase in the variety of shade plants. We plan to use 
thoughtful selections of foliage and flowering plants to bring 
new color, texture, and movement into this shady grove garden.

On the opposite end of the Park we will install a Steppe Region 
Display Garden along the fence adjacent to the Core Trail, near 
Sascha’s Rock Garden. The purpose of the Steppe Garden is 
to celebrate and showcase the plants of the North American 
Steppe Region, which includes parts of Routt County.

These are a few of the many projects we have on our plate 
this year at the Yampa River Botanic Park, so please stop 
in, say hi to me or any of our friendly staff, and enjoy the 
progression of the seasons with us as each day brings 
something new to enjoy.

NEWS FROM THE SHED
By Emma Friedland, 
Lead Horticulturist



2022 CAPITAL DEVELOP-
MENT FUND –\ 
GATES CAMPAIGN

OSPREY - $50,000 +
Anonymous

COLORADO SPRUCE - 
$25,000 +
Berenice Gates Hopper Family Fund
James Crawford & Anna Fang
Charlotte & Terry Strange
Evelyn & Bruce Cole
Bob & Audrey Enever

STELLAR JAY - $10,000 +
Anonymous
Russ & Shine Atha
Susan Dreska

WOOD’S ROSE - $5,000 +
Anonymous
Bob Alter
Hans & Heidi Berend
Kathy Connell
Gordon Hattersley
Joy & Denny Swanson

HUMMINGBIRD - $2,500 +
Rams Masonry
Louise & Darrell Jansa
Anne Warhover & Cales Givens
Leslie & Scott Alperin
Brad & Kathy Iversen
Kristi & Shawn O’Neal

FIREWEED - $1,000 +
Anne & Jon Halverson
Robert Pruett
Philip & Peggy Lloyd
Debbie Aragon, State Farm
Wendy Baumann
Kimberly Corwin
Anne & Edward DeGroff
Katrina & Kent Fredrickson
Jane & Bruce Hannon
Gail Heins
Orrin & Debbie Heller
Sally Hertzog
Nathan R. Hertzog Memorial 

Endowment
Suzanne & Kurt Jaggers
Eric & Cheri Luck
Richard & Jennifer MacNeil

BUTTERFLY - $50 +
Donna Coletti
Diane Shawan Luken
Daniel Barney
Missy & David Boone
Zach Buckallew
Gail Garey & Alan Keefe
Cynthia Gitt
Greenwald Family Gift Trust
Janet Lydick
Georgianne & Charlie Nelson
Marci & Tom Valicenti
Alden & Susan Globe
Stephanie Clark
Holly Rogers
Teresa & Brian Strickland
Win & Elaine Dermody
Gwen & Allan Hale
William & Carolyn Krueger
Verne & Nancy Lundquist
Harry & Alison Lambart
Betsy Chase

SUSTAINING SUPPORT
City of Steamboat Springs
Enever Botanic Park Endowment
Julia Holt Merkle Trust

PENSTEMON - $10,000+
Julie & John Laulis
Emily & Tony Seaver

FORGET-ME-NOT - $5,000+
Brown & Mardi Cannon
Craig-Scheckman Family Foundation
Robin & Ted Diamond
Mary & Mark Stevens
Joy & Denny Swanson
Yampa Valley Community Foundation
Patty Zimmer

SEGO LILY - $2,000+
Alpine Bank
Russ & Shine Atha*
Jen & Mario Boschi
Don & Gloria Casey
Evelyn & Bruce Cole
Community First Foundation
Bill & Debbie Feiges
Patty & Ted Grossman*
Anne & Jon Halverson*
Gail Jensen
Mary & Bill Kelly
Eric & Cheri Luck
Carole Milligan, M.D.
Matthew & Amy Sadler
Mike & Sheila Shaler
Ski Corp. Employee  

Environmental Fund

SHOOTING STAR - $1,000+
Ace at the Curve
Virginia & John Amato*
Stephanie Appel & James Eshelbach
Victoria & Patrick Barney*
Janet & Tim Borden
Branscum Family Fund at  

The Dallas Foundation
Wendy & Michael Bush*
Carol Booth Fox Endowment Fund*
Laura & Brad Cusenbary
Margery Doppelt & Larry Rothman
Susan Dreska*
John & Mary Ann Duffey
Bob & Audrey Enever*
Gail Garey & Alan Keefe
William & Laura Hackney
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Jaber
Kenneth & Amy Kane*
The Linville Family Foundation*
Robert & Mary Litterman
Philip & Peggy Lloyd*
Cindy MacGray
Holiday Inn Steamboat Springs
Margo & Cole McCombs
Michele & Mark Mitchell*
Mountain Valley Bank
Michael Patrick Murphy
Northwest Colorado  

Child Care Health*
Resort Group, LLC
Gay A. Roane
Stuart Roberts & Lulu Gould*
Barbara & Bill Sanders*
Sascha Julia Franzel Everlasting 

 Life Fund*
Doug & Heidi Shurtleff*
Sleeping Giant Financial Services LLC
Charlotte & Terry Strange
Strangis Family*
Toni & William Thomson
Yampa Valley Bank*

SUNFLOWER - $500+
Alpine Lumber Co.
Debbie Aragon, State Farm
Hans & Heidi Berend
Margaret Bass Berglund
Steve & Kelly Bloom
Classic Air Medical
Kathy Connell
Michelle & Mike Den Bleyker
Pamela Duckworth
Jack Dysart
Gail & Don Eden
Linda Foss
Deb Gardner

Elaine & Sam Garner
Freddi & Jim Goodrich
Gail Heins
Terry Huffington
Nancy & Brian Jackson
Louise & Darrell Jansa
Loy & Betty Jones
Ken & Anne Krieg
Susan Larson
Kelly Latterman & Harry Murray
Macnab Fund of the Yampa Valley 

Community Foundation
Vickie & Michael Ludlow
Georgianne & Charlie Nelson
Anita & Eduardo Pajon
Susan & Dale Richey
Jennifer Robinson & Jack Sharman
Jeannette & Gary Robinson
Mr. & Mrs. Edward Robison
Otto Scapes
Adrienne & Steven Southworth
Jeff & Patty Sussman
Karen & Stephan Williams
THPK, PC
UCHealth Yampa Valley  

Medical Center
Cheryl Wolf
Lisa & Geoffrey Wormer
Winvick Family Fund

TRILLIUM - $250+
Kate Alexander
Jill Anderson & Toby Clary
Gerald & Teresa Audesirk
Evlyn Berge
Karen & Bryan Bomberg
Nicholas & Sadie Carelli
Central Park Management
Jim Cook
Vivian & Skip Curry
Clark Davidson
Penelope Deihl
John & Leslie Dorman
Stephen & Joanne Downes
Donna Garth
Mona & Jon Gibson
Alan Gourley & Sarah Brown
Julie Green
Susan Handloff &  

Bertram Halberstadt
Kathleen & Malcolm Hawk
Noel & Terry Hefty
Dr. & Mrs. Mark Helm
Edwin & Jayne Hill
Norman & Judy Hillegeist
Teresa Hinde
Sarah & Jim Hopfenbeck
Tina Evans
Jim & Barbara Ficke
Larry & Lisa Jaynes
Darby Kenyon
Allan & Susan Kirkpatrick
William & Carolyn Krueger
Mary Kurtz
Cara & Michael Loriz
Audrey & Richard Mandell
Rick & Reba Martin
Carole & Thomas McDermott
Judy & Richard McGinnis
John & Nancy Merrill
Logan & Sandi Molen
Stephen & Dana Morton
Leanne Moye
CJ & Nancy Mucklow
Holly & Gary Nelson
Liz Neumann
Debi Offricht
Karen & Charlie Pharris
Daniella & Skyler Place
Gary & Chris Pon
George Prentice
Ellen & Robert Race
Holly Rogers
Gerald & LaRue Schmelzer
Elizabeth Schmitz

Dan & Judy Schuler
Scotty Searle
Charles & Carol Semple
Victor Serafy
Tom & Sandy Sharp
Peter & Rita Soller
Jack Sprengle
Jim & Lori Steinberg
Judy & Walter Taylor
Roys & Bradley Thedinger, MD
Brian & Jerry Thornton
Joseph & Lana Turner
Margaret Wagers
Elaine Wilwerding
Andrew & Sandra Wu
Tom & Patti Zehner
Rhonda & Greg Zorman

COLUMBINE - $100+
10x People
Whitney & Nicholas Agopian
Sharon & James Allison
Jean & Jim Anderson
Nancy Attanasio
Gerald & Teresa Audesirk
Barb & Joe Backurz
Rosalie Summerill & Tom Baer
Wendy & Mike Baumann
James & Sandra Berger
Nick Beymer
Monica & Steven Bierschenk
Leslie & Greg Bjorgum
Ben & Lindsey Blonder
Susan Bourn
Charles & Susan Boynton
Clara & Frank Bradley
Barbara Bradley-Rutz
Karen & Gene Brander
Connie & Ronald Brinkman
James & Barbara Bronner
Jackie Buratovich
Melanie Calvert
Clare Canny
Pat Carney
Bob Carpenter
Margaret Chipman &  

Michael Genious
Elizabeth Coker
Kathy Connell
Bob & Joan Conroy
Cook Chevrolet, Subaru & Ford
Paula Cooper Black
Steve Corzette
Renea Cowman
Robin & Barry Crossan
Dr. & Mrs. F. Thomas Daly
Mary DeGroff
Ane-Grethe & Rory Delaney
Win & Elaine Dermody
Lindsay Dillenbeck
Ronald Dixon
Tom & Robbie Dougan
Lynn & Ira Dubinsky
Nancy & Bob Ehle
Donna & Bruce Enever
Linda Fairchild
Buddy & Sarah Faulkner
Monica Fenton
Paul & Bridget Ferguson
Barbara & Richard Fiese
Katie Fletcher
Claire & Bob Fraser
Marda C. Frazer
James Gallagher
Gail Garey & Alan Keefe
Valerie Gates
Chapman & Kendall Geer
Thomas & Lana Geselbracht
Dare & Dale Gillette
Caryl & Leonard Goldberg
Lori & Richard Grant
John & Betse Grassby
Sandy & Matt Graves
Judy & Jack Greene
Mary Guzzetta

Emily Haddaway
Sarah & Todd Hagenbuch
Shawn Hale
Gwen & Allan Hale
Diane & Charles Hall
Stuart Handloff
Kenneth Harris
Audrey Hays
Nancy & John Heaney
Kristin Heard
Randolph & Janis Henry
Sally Hertzog
Liz & Mike Hogan
Kent & Grace Holt
Sharon & Hoogendoorn
Daniel & Patricia Huber
Michael & Barbara Illenberger
Douglas & Julia Ann Jones
Anette & Theodore Kahn
Kerry & Laura Kaster
Marcia & Steve Kaufman
Jeanine Keating
Stephen & Mari Ann Keithahn
Lisa Kerns & Fred Scherr
James & Judith Kewley
Jan Kirkpatrick
KP Landscapes
Mr. & Mrs. Craig Kocian
Carolyn Krudger
Laurie & Cam Kuelthau
John & Rebecca Kugler
Marsha Lembitz
Barbara LeRoy
Ute & Michael Lichtenstein
Les & Linda Liman
Michael Linsky & Karen Linsky
Marie Leigh Livingston
Richard & Jennifer MacNeil
Helen & Carl Marbach
James & Christina Martin
Libbie & Donald Mathes
Margo & Cole McCombs
Terri Meeks
Donna Minyard
Pamela & Thomas Mischell
Ann & Scot Mitchell
Jeff Morehead & Lura Briscoe
Mountain Tap Brewery
Pete & Susan Neidecker
GiGi Nielsen & Lisa Jones
Melanie Nimtz
Perry Ninger
Barb & Brad O’Connor
Laine & Tim O’Neal
William & Carol Overmyer
Julie & Tom Page
Partovi Family
Margaret Patterson
Norman Pease
Rosemary Post
Jean Ray & Jim Chubrilo
Gail Reed
John & Julie Reid
Glenn & Lynn Reiff
Susan Reynolds
Bruce & Pamela Roemmich
Jim & Barb Ross
Elizabeth Ross
Routt County Master Gardeners
Bill & Tosia Sauter
Suzanne Sayle
Linda & Richard Schapiro
Lola & Scott Schlapkohl
Jeanne & Bob Schneider
Dan & Judy Schuler
Thomas & Susan Scott
Kathleen Sears & Jim Helgoth
Terry & John Sherrill
Laura & Donald Shindler
G B Siegrist
Judith Siettmann
Sandra & Steve Silver
Heather & Peter Sloop
Dr. & Mrs. Bruce Smith
Captain Kevin & Sue Smith

Joanne Smith
Rodger & Leslie Steen
Jane & Bob Stein
Arianthe & Paul Stettner
Joe & Carolyn Strack
Teresa & Brian Strickland
David & Elaine Sturges
Barbara Ann Sullivan
Susan Sullivan
Tom & Barbara Swissler
Traci Takaki & Dr. Gary Breen
Breanne Taylor
Marian Tolles
Vicki Trotter
Jane & Randy Tucker
Robin Tucker
Ed & Mary Vanderwall
Klasina Vanderwerf
Susan & Ed Vogel
GiGi & Johnny Walker
Mitchel Wallerstein & Susan Perlik
Richard & Serena Werber
Nancy & Wayne Westphale
Amy & PJ Wharton
William & Marijean Whitcher
Bain & Christine White
Jacqueline & Frank Williams
Dr. & Mrs. David Williams
Barbara Williams
Catherine & Jason Winsten
Cindy Wither
Louise & Arthur D. Wu
John & Audrey Zahm
Patty Zimmer
Rhonda & Greg Zorman

GLACIER LILY - $99-
Wayne & Lisa Adamo
Steven Anderson & Nathalie Bleuze
Jean & Jim Anderson
Noel & Jim Anderson
Laura Anderson
Terri & Bob Angcos
Kent Azaren
Simone Bastone-Russell
Pam Beardmore
Debi & Rick Beasley
William Bedell
Paula Begay
Holly Bennett & John Lebsack
Andrew Berquist
Kristen Bertram
Susan Birch
Cindy Bosco & Don Campbell
Stacey Bowers
Erin Briggs
Donnagene Britt
Kate Brocato
Stephani Bunting
Beverly & Curt Calcaterra
Judith Cale
Jack & Lindsay Cantley
Bob & Diane Capps
Ted & Patsy Carleton
Nadine Carlotto
Doug & Adele Carlson
Carol Carlson
Bob Carpenter
Jane Carpenter
Betsy Chase
Julie Ann Chase
Joanne Churchill
Maria & Rick Clark
Kay & Mark Clavenna
Susan & Kelly Colfer
Jessica Collier
Jessica Collier
Diana & Roy Conovitz
Hope & Michael Cook
Katie Costello
Katherine Coughlan & Nick Hobson
Susan & Mike Cowan
Dixie Coyle
Julie Daehn
Lynn & Bill Davis

Anne & Edward DeGroff
Dan DelMar
Sarah Demmel
Sarah Dentoni
Michael Dichter
Rita Donham
Shane Dooley
Cher & Dan Dooley
Cammie Downing
Steve & Pinky Downs
James Drever
Barbara Duffner
Mary & Patrick Dwyer
DJ Edwards
Corey Ellbogen Beans
Bob & Barbara Ells
Mary Ellsworth
Kerri Erickson
Loretta Estabrooks
Gail Eulenstein
Bill & Debbie Feiges
Cameron Felton
Kathleen Fenoglio
I.J. & Carol Fisher
Marlene & John Fisher
Barbara Flowers & Doyle Vogt
Bill & Cathy Flynn
Sue & Brian Force
Sherrie Ford
Ingrid Fotino
Kent & Janet Foutty
Alix Franzblau
Ann Frazier
Katharina Fredrickson
David Friedland
Lana Gallegos
Cindy & Ken Gay
Betsy Gekiere
Mona & Jon Gibson
Renee & Todd Gilbertson
Dare & Dale Gillette
Girl Scouts of Colorado, Troop 59554
Gary Glades
Debra Gray & Marie Valenzuela
Elissa Greene
Trudy Greig
Julie Hagenbuch
Suzanne Halter
Jao van de Lagemaat &  

Mariska Hamstra
Anita Handing
Heidi & Frankie Hannah
Allison Harris & Adam Eimers
Nancy Harris
Christy Hathaway
Nancy & Joel Hausman
Nancy & John Heaney
Deborah & Michael Herring
Nancy & Pat Higgins
Deanna Hines
Derek Hodson
Brad & Kathy Hoefer
Liz & Mike Hogan
Nancy Holloway
Kent & Grace Holt
Polly Holyoke
Carole & Roland Huffman
Michael & Barbara Hughes
Laurie Hutchins
Carol & Kent Immenschuh
Brad & Kathy Iversen
Holly James
Carol Janousek
Deb & Ernie Jenkins
Gary & Carolyn Jerman
Erika & Steve Johnson
Amy Dannwolf Jones
Emily Jones
Nancy Kellogg
Michelle & Joseph Kelly
Thomas & Diane Kelly
Sandy Kent
Allan & Susan Kirkpatrick
Larry Klingman & Joella West
Kathy Kortas & Jessica O’Meara

Mac Koupal
Wendy & Ken Kowynia
Keith Kramer & Stacey Kramer
Bob & Melrose Kuusinen
Mary Labor
Jo & Larry Laird
Shauna & Martin Lamansky
Harry & Alison Lambart
Gayle Lehman
Sandy Lettunich
Ute & Michael Lichtenstein
Beatrice Lloyd
Jo Lockhart Hofius & Jim Hofius
Janine Lodico
Pamela Long
Dawni & David Lunzmann
Diane Lynch
Sonja Macys
Marybeth Magallanes
Janet Manning
Carol & William Markowitz
Genie Mayer
Ken & Debbie McCalla
Mark & Marilyn McCaulley
Marco McClees
Sally McCracken & Henry Maertens
Andrea Medaugh
Gretchen Meyer & Roy Allen
Margery Mitchell
Harold C. Morehead
Jo Anne Moss
Tresa & David Moulton
Stephen & Diane Muntean
Abigail Muse
Aleksei Nagornyi
Irene Nelson
Becky & Roy Nelson
Lee Newick
Patricia Nugent
Mary O’Brien
Timothy & Glenna Olmsted
Michael & Michelle Osterman
Kit & Pete Paulin
Marit Perkins
Jill Pesceone
Lisa & Carl Phillips
Geraldine Pickard
The Plumley Family
Maria & Chuck Porter
Nancy Porter
Cheri Radway
Molly & Louis Raphael
Sherry Reed
Albert Reiner
Carolyn & Chuck Rietz
Cynthia Riggs
Ian Robbins
Pat & Joe Roberts
Emily Harris & Craig Robinson
Pamela & Paul Rolfes
Bud & Jane Romberg
Ann Root
Marty & Vickie Rosenzweig
Lynn & Elliott Ross-Bryant
Mollie Rusher
Neil & Susan Sandler
Donald & Kathy Savory
Rebecca Schmidt
Scott & Christina Schroeder
Robin Schuellein
Dan & Judy Schuler
Mike & Sheila Shaler
Terry & John Sherrill
Susan Shoemaker
Molly Shreeve
Sharie & E C Shute
Stanley Siddle
Lynne Singer
Kim & Jack Smith
Barbara Sparks
Diana & Donald Sperry
Irwin James Spiro
Toby Stauffer
Ann Stelmat
Mr. & Mrs. Michael D. Stevens

Charlotte & Terry Strange
Karen Street
Barbara Ann Sullivan
Arnold & Amy Swartz
Laura Naczkowski & Jeff Swoyer
Vanessa Tapia Douglas
Finnuala Tessier
Brian & Jerry Thornton
Mary-Jane Tisch
Marian Tolles
Jane Toothaker
Maxim Tsypin & Julia Grigorieva
Karen Vail
Peter & Gretchen Van De Carr
Kathy Vaynkof
Margaret Wagers
GiGi & Johnny Walker
Katherine Ward
Vanessa & Ken Ward
Anne Warhover & Cales Givens
Teresa Weisenbach &  

Mary McGuinness
Margaret & Greg Werd
Susan White
Anna White
Karen & Richard Whitney
Pamela & Steven Williams
Amy Louise Williams
Christopher Wilson
Pete & Barbi Wither
Cindy Wither
Anita & Scott Wurst
Steve & Kelly Wyant
Lindsay Yates
Lori Zabel
Donna & David Zucker
Elaine Zummer

IN-KIND GARDEN  
SPONSORS
Buddhist Community*
Community Cultivation Group*
Sally Hertzog*
Friends of Dr. Thomas Traynor*
Gecko Landscape & Design*
Junior Master Gardeners
Kerry & Laura Kaster*
Erica Lindeman*
Jeff Morehead*
Georgianne Nelson*
Over the Hill Gang*

IN-KIND DONATIONS
8th Street Steakhouse
Leslie Alperin
Stephanie Appel
Aspen Tree Service
Backdoor Sports
Balanced Bodies  

Massage Therapy, LLC
Jill Bergman
Audrey Bortz
Breathe Love Yoga
Brio Salon & Spa
Andrea Castaneda
Catamount Ranch & Club
Central Park Liquors
Colorado Crane  

Conservation Coalition
Susie Clark
Kathy Connell
Denver Botanic Gardens
Destination Hospitality
Jack Dysart
Elkstone Farm
Embellishments of  

Steamboat Springs
Emma Friedland
Gael Fetcher
F.M. Light & Sons, Inc.
Focus Adventures
Freshies Steamboat
Glas Deffryn Ranch

Grass Sticks
Sarah Haag
Gwen & Allan Hale
Hard Headed Steamboat
Rita Heron
Annie Hudnut
Into the West
Jace Romick Gallery
Jennier Baker Glass Art
Marybeth Johnson
Kerry & Laura Kaster
Kali’s Boutique
Susan LaBar
Anne Linville
Leslie Lovejoy
Lyon’s Corner Drug & Soda Fountain
Cyndi Marlowe
Carole McDermott
Judy McGinnis
Cheryl Minnear
Morning Light Photography
Mountain Bluebird Farm
CJ & Nancy Mucklow
Music to my Ears
Native Eco Systems
Natural Grocers
Northwest Graphics, Inc.
Off the Beaten Path
Old Town Hot Springs
Olivia’s Home Furnishings
Otto Scapes
Outlaw Apiaries
Owl Moon Studios
Paws and Claws
Pedego Electric Bikes  

Steamboat Springs
Nancy Perricone
Powder Hounds Grooming Salon
Primrose
Replenish iV Therapies
Pamela & Paul Rolfes
Jim & Barb Ross
Rumor Designs
Sheraton Steamboat Resort Villas
Ski Haus International
Smell That Bread Bakery
Snow Country Nursery
Elizabeth Speare
Steamboat Art Company
Steamboat Fit
Steamboat Meat & Seafood Co.
Steamboat Ski Touring Center
Steamboat Tennis & Pickleball
Steamboat Whiskey Company
Steamboat Winery
Dianne Stoyko
Straightline Sports
Tagawa Greenhouse
Traci Takaki
The Drunken Onion
The Elevated Olive of Steamboat
The Glacier Lily
The Homesteader
The Left Turn
The Tall Tulip
Lori & Danny Thompson
TK’s Backflow & Hydrant, LLC
Velocity Car Wash
Warehome Studios
Waterside Day Spa & Salon
John Weibel
Wild West Balloon Adventures
Winona’s Restaurant & Bakery
David Winters
Cindy Wither
Yampa Sandwich Company
Yampa Valley Llamas
Zandee Gallery

HONORARIUMS:
In honor of Sally Hertzog
Dianne Stoyko

In honor of Jennifer MacNeil
Erin Brewer

In honor of Margot Butler
Anne & Edward DeGroff
In honor of Mary Polich
Erin Polich

In honor of Alissa & Josh Plumley
Phyllis & Jack Brown

In honor of Nolan Heydon
Therese & Gilbert Khoury

In honor of Insoon Kil
Kimberly Beaulieu

In honor of The James Crawford Family
Nancy Rosi

In honor of Stephanie Appel
Michael Appel

In honor of David & Sonia Franzel
Penny Fletcher

In honor of Jessica Shively &  
Ricky & Carolyn Jenkins

Bob Jenkins

In honor of Carol Dowden
Linda Lund

In honor of Gary & Linda DeKoter
Brad & Sarah DeKoter

MEMORIALS:
In memory of Conner Bomberg
Bryan & Julie Alkema
Debbie Aragon
Lura Briscoe
Shelley Luchini
GiGi & Johnny Walker
Calvin & Marlyn Myers

In memory of Anita Backer
Robin Binderman & Albert Katz

In memory of Sascha Franzel
Christy Belton
Dianne Stoyko

In memory of Mary & Ed Berlin
Patrice Berry

In memory of Anita Backer
Robin Binderman & Albert Katz

In memory of Helen Breslau
Julie & Bruce Breslau

In memory of Josh Campbell
Carl Campbell

In memory of Chris McGrorty
Charlotte Cannon

In memory of Tom “TC” Cannon
Anne Cannon

In memory of Michael Milbrath
Kristen Crawford

In memory of Bob Murtha
Lyn & Brent Danielson

In memory of Hank
DJ Edwards

In memory of David Engle
Marian Engle

In memory of Fry
Harriet & Jeri Freiberger

In memory of Michael R Gebhardt
Rosemary & Peter Gebhardt

In memory of Larry Guss
Jackie Grimaldi

In memory of Madeline Globe
Shelby Guettich

In memory of Elizabeth Ann Walker  
& Marie deWolfe Hawthorne

Mary Lou Hemming-Lancaster

In memory of Paul Hilf
Barbara Hilf

In memory of Arlen Dirk Jameson
Betty Jameson

In memory of Mary Robertson
Annie Jeckel

In memory of Candice Jeckel
Millie Jeckel
Dr. John Knauf, DDS

In memory of Clyde Robert Jones
Loy & Betty Jones

In memory of Gene Chupeck
Carol Kentner

In memory of Michael Lewis
Harold & Joan Krauthamer

In memory of Nancy Shoff &  
Dr. Albert Michel Bach

Susan LaBar

In memory of Cara Gahnstram
Marsha Lembitz

In memory of Gail & Evelyn Landers
Dana & Paul Magno

In memory of Ben Steiner
James McBrayer III

In memory of Douglas H. Sprenkle
Sidney Moon

In memory of Lydia Lynn Ellis Moore
James Moore

In memory of Jack
Marit Perkins

In memory of Jan Serafy
Marcene Perry
Victor Serafy

In memory of Karen Fox
Dana & Troy Pohlman

In memory of Sarah Darling Pruett
Robert Pruett

In memory of Mary (Spidahl) Kelley
Alice & Rod Spidahl

In memory of Marylou Sunderland
Jim Sunderland

In memory of Gail Dunbar
Kay Wagner

In memory of Kathleen Zier
Richard Zier

In memory of Bonnie Quillen
Ruebel & Quillen

In memory of Frank (Babs) Thomas
Thomas Designs

Thank you to our Many Donors, Members and Volunteers in 2022! We Appreciate Your Support! Thank you to our Many Donors, Members and Volunteers in 2022! We Appreciate Your Support!

*=Garden Sponsor



Serendipitous circumstances brought Cales Givens 
to the Yampa River Botanic Park Board.

Walking the road near their house one day in the spring of 
2020, Cales and his wife, Annie Warhover, encountered Sally 
Hertzog, a very persuasive woman and vice president of the 
YRBP board. An ensuing conversation revealed that Cales was a 
recently retired Landscape Architect of considerable talent and 
renown. The Park was searching for new board members at the 
time and there was a design project for new entrance gates on 
the drawing board. Voila! He joined the Park’s volunteer Board 
and took on the project.

Cales has an extensive resume of projects from the time he 
graduated from college in 1975 to the present. Three projects 
hold favorite status for him:

*As a college graduate in 1976 he took a one-year appointment 
to work for the National Park Service in Washington, D.C. on a 
project replacing the original security gates at the White House 
dating to 1818 with the new steel gates.

*Meadowlark Botanic Gardens in Fairfax County, Virginia, a 
place and circumstance that reminds Cales of Bob and Audrey 
Enever’s gift of the Botanic Park to the City of Steamboat 
Springs. In 1980 a 95-acre farm owned by two environmentalists 
since 1935 was donated as public lands. He worked there five 
years during the entire park implementation of Phase I of the 
Master Plan which included the entire garden and entrance.

*Stapleton/Central Park project turned a decommissioned 
airport within the city of Denver into an area of renewal and 
redevelopment. Cales designed a primary park for the Stapleton 
Metro Park District.

The Givens family has vacationed and held family reunions in 
Steamboat since the 1990s. A son will be married in Steamboat 
this year as well. They really love the mountains and the real-
town experience of living in Steamboat Springs.

Cales and Annie bought a house in 
Strawberry Park in 2016 and are now 
tackling big renovation. They split their 
time between Steamboat and Denver. 
Cales is a member of the Art Students 
League of Denver where he spends 
time oil painting. When they do travel, 
they prefer trips that take them to 
National Parks and historic towns like 
Williamsburg, Virginia. Their favorite 
city abroad is Paris, France. They visit the Lovelock Bridge which 
crosses the Seine and where couples inscribe their names on 
a padlock, lock it on the bridge and throw the keys into the 
river. Apparently, the tradition has been discontinued because 
the weight of the locks was causing structural damage to the 
bridge!

I asked Cales if the YRBP design challenged him. Yes, he said, 
Covid, hiring contractors and understanding the importance of 
the gates to the Park were challenges in getting the project off 
the ground. He praised all the people who worked on the gates – 
and who can now add this project to their own resumes.

On May 24, 2023, the Park festively marked its opening day 
and welcomed the public through the new entrance gates on 
the Core Trail and Main Entrance … thanks in large part to the 
talent, experience, patience and direction of Cales Givens.

VOLUNTEER SPOTLIGHT
Cales Givens, 
Gate Keeper By Georgianne Nelson

Board Member

THE SERENITY WALK IS ALSO NOW  
PASEO DE LA SERENIDAD

When the Serenity Walk first opened, I took a long walk and 
stopped at each garden to reflect on each theme.  I thought 
how great this walk would be for our visitors who had been 
isolated during Covid.  The photos were inspiring, and the 
words made people think of their own experiences in difficult 
or traumatic situations and times.  I was delighted when I 
learned that the Craig-Scheckman Family Foundation was 
sponsoring the re-printing of the Brochure as many people 
were taking it home and enjoying it.

Then, a few months ago, Jennifer asked me to translate it.   
I often volunteer as a medical interpreter for a large group of 
surgeons and doctors.  Translating involves a different slate 
of skills.  I told Jennifer that I could not translate it literally 
because Spanish expresses feelings in a different way and 
as a language is not as direct as English.  She gave me carte 
blanche to get the work done.

It took me two weeks of evening writing and re-writing, often 
until late at night after work, to come up with a readable 
version.  Once finished, I sent the draft to a dear friend, 
Marcela Sanchez, the Director of INTA, the experimental 
Botanical Garden in Argentina and the President of the 
Association of all Botanic Gardens in Argentina.  Marcela 
had visited the Botanic Park a few years ago and could 
visualize what I was trying to express.

Marcela made some corrections and realized how inspired 
she was to do something similar.  Now, our Park’s Serenity 
Walk is going international!  I will assist her in July to write 

something similar that is 
adapted to the Buenos Aires 
Botanical Garden.  Designed by 
French architect Carlos Tays, 
the Buenos Aires Botanical 
Garden opened in 1898 and is 
located next door to where my 
Mom used to live in Buenos 
Aires.  An oasis of tranquility 
in the middle of this city of 
over 15 million people.  My Mom and I spent many late 
afternoons wondering among the sculptures and fountains, 
listening to tango, to poems, to singers.

The INTA, where Marcela works is just a few blocks away 
from my grandfather’s weekend house.  My family and I 
spent summers and weekends there for most of my early 
life.  A gardener himself, my grandfather used to take me 
by sulky, donkey, or by horseback to visit the INTA to learn 
about what was growing and being preserved.  Little did I 
know that I would return decades later to connect our Yampa 
River Botanic Park with my childhood.  

Writing the Serenity Walk in Spanish was an extremely 
emotional experience for me.  I had to think and to feel what 
each line meant.  I confess I was in tears most of the time.  
Some pages had a personal connection to me, others were 
just inspiring.  I hope that when you take the Serenity Walk 
this summer, you can call onto your senses to let it guide 
you into an unforgettable experience.

Be well, stay on the path, wander with wonder!

THE GARDEN CONSERVANCY OPEN 
DAYS TICKETS ARE ON SALE NOW!
Fueling America’s passion for gardens, The Garden Conservancy’s 
program Open Days is coming to Routt County in partnership with 
the Yampa River Botanic Park Saturday, July 8, with five unique 
gardens that promise to inspire! Tickets are on sale now. Don‘t 
miss your chance to visit and learn about five beautiful and unique 
local gardens.  https://www.gardenconservancy.org/open-days/
open-days-schedule/routt-county-co-open-day

Rancho Relaxo
STEAMBOAT SPRINGS
This garden features stone 
terraces, stream, variety of 
plants, views, private sitting 
areas, pergola, South African 
braai (or outdoor barbecue), 
and cottage garden.

Yampa River  
Botanic Park
STEAMBOAT SPRINGS
The 2023 Open Days in Routt 
County are presented in 
partnership with Yampa River 
Botanic Park.

KK Garden
STEAMBOAT SPRINGS
Not designed but constantly 
evolving and built exclusively 
by hand...

Karen’s Growing Ideas
STEAMBOAT SPRINGS
Nature is welcome here! This 
small urban plot invites polli-
nators of all types to dine, and 
it encourages birds and other 
wildlife to enjoy the offer-
ings (including occasionally a 
moose and her two calves!)

High Elevation Garden
SAND MOUNTAIN NORTH, 
ROUTT COUNTY
Situated with spectacular 
views of the Park Range and 
Sand Mountain, Mike Kintgen, 
Denver Botanic Garden’s Alpine 
Rock Garden Curator, started 
the garden in 1987 at age 7.

By: Sonia Franzel, 
Board Member

Paseo De La  Serenidad
yrbp.org/serenitywalk



OFFICERS + BOARD MEMBERS

Bob Enever –  Co-Founder

Kathy Connell – President

Sally Hertzog – Vice President

Madison Keeffe – Secretary

Evelyn Cole – Treasurer
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Membership Renewal Reminder

	 ☐ Check Enclosed $	             Questions? 970-846-5172 • office@yrbp.org • www.yrbp.org

☐ Penstemon - $10,000+
☐ Forget-Me-Not - $5,000+
☐ Sego Lily - $2,000+
☐ Shooting Star - $1,000+

☐ Sunflower - $500+
☐ Trillium - $250+
☐ Columbine - $100+

	  ☐ Individual - $40
	  ☐ Family - $60
	  ☐ Business - $100

MEMBERSHIP LEVELS:DONATION LEVELS:

Russ Atha

Evlyn Berge

Karen Bomberg

Angela Cosby

Sonia Franzel

Cales Givens

Georgianne Nelson

Emily Seaver

Jennifer MacNeil – Executive Director 

Name:	  Business Name:	  

Address:		

City/state/zip:		

Telephone:	  E-mail:	

In Honor / Memory of:	  ☐ Check here to subscribe to our E-Newsletter

I WANT TO VOLUNTEER:

(Circle One)

To donate by credit card, please visit www.yrbp.org and click Donate. 
To Donate with a check, please send your check with this form to: 

Yampa River Botanic Park, P.O. Box 776269, Steamboat Springs, CO, 80477.

☐ Gardening	 ☐ Serve on the Board	 ☐ Guided Tours	 ☐ Plant Inventory

☐ Plant Labeling	 ☐ Events 	 ☐ Tool Care	 ☐ Music on the Green

WWW.YRBP.ORG

@yrbotanicpark

@yampariverbotanicpark
#yampariverbotanicpark


